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  GEORGIA BOARD OF DENTISTRY 
Conference Call 

2 Peachtree St., N.W., 6th Floor 
Atlanta, GA  30303 

August 14, 2020 
10:00 a.m. 

 
The following Board members were present: Staff present: 

Dr. Tracy Gay, President    Eric Lacefield, Deputy Director 

Dr. Brent Stiehl, Vice-President   Peggy Eckrote, Deputy Attorney General 

Ms. Becky Bynum      Max Changus, Assistant Attorney General 

Dr. Richard Bennett     Kimberly Emm, Attorney 

Dr. Greg Goggans      Brandi Howell, Business Support Analyst I 

Dr. Glenn Maron      

Dr. Ami Patel      Visitors: 

Mr. Mark Scheinfeld     Tavneet Singh  

       Yonatan Polack 

       Pam Cushenan 

       Scott Lofranco, GDA 

 

Open Session 

 

Dr. Gay established that a quorum was present and called the meeting to order at 10:10 a.m. 

 

Introduction of Visitors 

Mr. Lacefield asked the visitors on the call to send an email via the “Contact Us” portal on the website if 

he/she would like his/her name reflected as being in attendance in the minutes. 

 

Approval of Minutes  

Dr. Goggans made a motion to approve the Public and Executive Session minutes from the July 10, 2020 

Conference Call, the Public and Executive Session minutes from the July 10, 2020 Sedation Committee 

Conference Call, and the Public and Executive Session minutes from the July 24, 2020 Emergency 

Conference Call.  Dr. Maron seconded and the Board voted unanimously in favor of the motion.  

 

Report of Licenses Issued 

Dr. Maron made a motion to ratify the list of licenses issued.  Dr. Patel seconded and the Board voted 

unanimously in favor of the motion. 

 

Petitions for Rule Waiver or Variance 

The Board discussed the response received from the Governor’s office regarding temporary dental 

licensure.  Dr. Gay stated that after reviewing the Board’s suggested guidelines, the Governor’s office feels 

the Board does not have the authority to issue temporary licenses for dentists.  Dr. Gay stated that the 

Board was looking for an Executive Order from the Governor that would allow such; however, the Board 

has not received an official response.  Dr. Bennett requested Mr. Changus provide insight regarding this 

matter.  Mr. Changus stated that the Board has held discussion on multiple occasions regarding what the 

Board’s authority to issue temporary licenses is.  He further stated that last year there was discussion 

regarding temporary licensure in a volunteer setting and the Board was advised by the Attorney General’s 

office that it did not have authority to issue those licenses.  The Georgia Dental Association (“GDA”) took 

the matter to the legislature to get a bill passed that would allow for such.  Mr. Changus stated that there is 
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a provision that allows a temporary dental hygiene license.  He stated that O.C.G.A. § 43-11-70.1 states in 

part, “A person who furnishes the board satisfactory proof of being currently licensed to practice as a 

dental hygienist in another state and who has applied for, paid the fee for, and been authorized by the 

board to take the examination required by Code Section 43-11-70 shall be issued a temporary license to 

practice as a dental hygienist in this state. The temporary license shall be valid from the date of issuance 

until the results of the first examination scheduled for the applicant are released…”.  Mr. Changus 

explained that there is no corresponding provision for dentists.  He stated that this has been brought up 

previously and there is no basis to issue a temporary dental license without someone passing a clinical 

examination.  He further stated the requirement to pass a clinical exam is in O.C.G.A. § 43-11-40 directly.  

Mr. Changus explained that what the Board will accept in terms of the clinical exam is done through a rule.  

Dr. Bennett stated that if a recent graduate has not taken a clinical exam, there is no pathway to licensure in 

Georgia for a dentist.  Mr. Changus affirmed that was correct.  Dr. Maron added that it is outside the 

Board’s powers to do anything.  Mr. Changus agreed and stated the General Assembly has provided what 

is required prior to the issuance of a license.  Mr. Scheinfeld stated that the purpose of the guidelines for 

temporary licensure that were proposed by the Board was in the event the Governor had the power to give 

the Board authority to grant temporary dental licensure.  Dr. Bennett added that it is important for the 

public to understand if a recent graduate has not taken a clinical exam, there is no pathway for licensure at 

this time for a dentist. 

 

The Board discussed the rule variance petition from Dr. Andrew Ply.  Dr. Gay stated that Dr. Ply passed 

the examination administered by CITA.  Mr. Changus commented that the Board has authority over what 

clinical exams would be appropriate.  He added that the Board could agree to a waiver or variance of the 

rule.  He explained that with this petition, Dr. Ply has taken another exam.  Mr. Changus stated the 

statutory hurdle has been passed.  He stated that in this petition, Dr. Ply states that he will take CRDTS as 

soon as a date is confirmed.  Mr. Changus further stated that the Board has the authority to accept that 

variance to the rule.  Dr. Gay asked if the Board has the authority to issue a license with a clause stating the 

individual must pass CRDTS once available.  Mr. Changus responded that the Board has authority to grant 

the variance as proposed as Dr. Ply states he will take the CRDTS exam.  Mr. Changus added that the 

Board could accept the petition under those grounds.  He stated that he does not think a consent order 

would be needed as the Board would basically be granting the variance and allowing the individual to take 

the required exam.  Dr. Bennett responded by asking Mr. Changus if he was implying the Board could 

approve the variance in this case and provide the individual a license with the understanding that he must 

take the next CRDTS exam when offered and pass, and does not have to be under an order to be enforced.  

Mr. Changus responded by affirming that was correct as the Board is accepting the variance as proposed.  

Dr. Maron inquired as to what would happen if the individual takes the exam and does not pass after 

having let the individual practice.  Dr. Bennett responded that the Board established guidelines with the 

same preface for a temporary dental license.  Dr. Bennett stated if the Board could come up with a pathway 

for those individuals that are caught in the crossfire, the individual could be issued a license with the 

understanding that he/she would be required to take a board-approved exam when available.  Dr. Maron 

asked if the Board could do that.  Mr. Changus responded by stating that he believes what Dr. Bennett is 

saying is that having an order in place that it is non-disciplinary is evidence of an agreement between this 

Board and that person.  Dr. Bennett affirmed that was correct.  Mr. Changus stated that consent orders are 

used for discipline.  He stated that in this situation, there would be a consent order for licensure 

recognizing the variance and then with an agreement on the applicant’s part to take CRDTS, or a board 

approved examination, when it becomes available.  After further discussion, Dr. Goggans made a motion 

to grant the rule variance petition as Dr. Ply has demonstrated evidence of a substantial hardship based on 

the special circumstances related to the cancellation of the CRDTS examination due to the COVID-19 

pandemic and a new date for the examination has not been rescheduled.  Additionally, the Board also finds 

that Dr. Ply has provided adequate justification for the variance since he successfully passed the clinical 

examination administered by CITA, which involved a live patient.  The variance is granted with the 

condition that Dr. Ply agrees to take and successfully negotiate CRDTS or another Board recognized exam 
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once these exams are administered again.  Dr. Stiehl seconded.  Discussion was held by Dr. Maron who 

stated that he believes this is the right step.  He further stated that the Board must be adaptive and 

understanding to what is going on.  Dr. Maron stated that the Board should not prohibit individuals from 

practicing if he/she can demonstrate a level of competency by passing another exam.  He further stated that 

if the Board provides a safeguard by requiring the individual pass a board-approved exam as soon as it is 

available and the individual understands that via consent order, that covers what the Board’s intentions are.  

With no further discussion, the motion passed.   

 

The Board discussed the rule variance petition from Dr. Ethan S. Khazali.  Dr. Bennett made a motion to 

grant the rule variance petition as Dr. Khazali has demonstrated evidence of a substantial hardship based 

on the special circumstances related to the cancellation of the CRDTS examination due to the COVID-19 

pandemic and a new date for the examination has not been rescheduled.  Additionally, the Board also finds 

that Dr. Khazali has provided adequate justification for the variance since he successfully passed the 

clinical examination administered by CDCA, which involved a live patient.  The variance is granted with 

the condition that Dr. Khazali agrees to take and successfully negotiate CRDTS or another Board 

recognized exam once these exams are administered again.  Dr. Maron seconded and the Board voted 

unanimously in favor of the motion. 

 

The Board discussed the rule variance petition from Dr. Ravina Patel.  Dr. Bennett made a motion to grant 

the rule variance request as Dr. Patel demonstrated evidence of a substantial hardship based on the special 

circumstances as noted in her petition.  Additionally, the Board also finds that Dr. Patel has provided 

adequate justification for the variance since she passed two dental licensure clinical examinations 

involving a live patient.  Dr. Goggans seconded and the Board voted unanimously in favor of the motion.   

 

The Board discussed the rule waiver petition and appearance request from Dr. Aaron Maslia.  Dr. Gay 

explained that Dr. Maslia has not taken a clinical examination.  Dr. Maslia was present on the call.  He 

stated that he has not had the opportunity to take the exam due to the COVID-19 pandemic.  Dr. Bennett 

explained that based on the Board’s previous discussion, it does not have authority to provide Dr. Maslia 

with any type of license since he has not taken an examination.   

 

Dr. Bennett asked if Dr. Kevin Frazier from DCG was currently on the call so that he could provide the 

Board with an update regarding the availability of administering the CRDTS exam.  Dr. Frazier stated that 

DCG had to cancel the scheduled CRDTS exam due to facility issues.  He explained that DCG had plans 

for several facility changes and modifications to provide for a safer environment.  Dr. Frazier stated 

modifications to the air handling unit, in particular, have been delayed repeatedly.  He stated that DCG was 

given a target date for completion of the modifications, but then it was cancelled and pushed further down 

the road, and as such, DCG is unable to commit to a date to offer an exam, especially with live patients.  

He further stated that the only exams scheduled at this time are the ADEX exam administered by CITA 

next March 2021 and then a follow up one in May 2021.  Dr. Frazier stated that DCG regrets the 

inconvenience this has caused for everyone.  Dr. Frazier explained the school is undergoing a phased 

restart.  He continued by stating if the latest date holds up the modifications should be completed by the 

end of the month.  Dr. Frazier stated if the upgrade is completed, DCG would try to expedite scheduling an 

exam this fall.  He stated that all students that were eligible to take the exam attempted it; there were five 

students not successful.   

 

The Board informed Dr. Maslia that he may wish to look into taking the ADEX exam and coming back to 

the Board.  With no further discussion, Dr. Bennett made a motion to deny the rule waiver petition.  Dr. 

Stiehl seconded and the Board voted unanimously in favor of the motion.   

 

Mr. Scott Lofranco, GDA, spoke to the Board regarding similar questions GDA has received from recent 

graduates.  He asked if the Board’s current posture is if the individual is a recent graduate, he/she can take 
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a clinical examination anywhere and submit a petition for a rule variance for consideration by the Board 

until the law can be addressed.  Dr. Gay affirmed that was correct with the clarification that the individual 

must negotiate a board-approved clinical exam.  Ms. Emm added that the petitions granted with conditions 

will sign a consent order stating he/she will take a board-approved exam, when available.   

 

The Board discussed the rule waiver petition from Dr. Amish J. Patel.  Dr. Gay explained that Dr. Patel 

works in Florida and is requesting a waiver of Rule 150-7-.04(2).  Dr. Goggans responded that the Board 

does not reciprocate with Florida for licensure by credentials.  Dr. Bennett made a motion to deny the rule 

waiver petition, but inform Dr. Patel that he can apply for licensure by examination and resubmit a rule 

variance petition for consideration.   Dr. Maron seconded and the Board voted unanimously in favor of the 

motion.   

 

The Board discussed the rule waiver petition from Dr. Andrew Megison.  Dr. Maron made a motion to 

grant a rule variance as Dr. Megison has demonstrated evidence of a substantial hardship based on the 

special circumstances related to the cancellation of the CRDTS examination due to the COVID-19 

pandemic and a new date for the examination has not been rescheduled.  Additionally, the Board also finds 

that Dr. Megison has provided adequate justification for the variance since he successfully passed the 

ADEX clinical examination, which involved a live patient.  The variance is granted with the condition that 

Dr.  Megison agrees to take and successfully negotiate CRDTS or another Board recognized exam once 

these exams are administered again.  Dr. Maron seconded and the Board voted unanimously in favor of the 

motion. 

 

The Board discussed the rule waiver petition from Dr. Magdalena Glass.  Dr. Goggans commented that Dr. 

Glass has not taken a live patient exam, only manikin-based.  Dr. Bennett responded that the Board has 

been very clear about a manikin exam.  He stated there are certain components that need to be done on live 

patients.  Dr. Bennett made a motion to deny the rule waiver petition.  Dr. Goggans seconded.   Discussion 

was held.  Dr. Oliver Glass, husband of Dr. Magdalena Glass, was on the call and spoke to the Board.  He 

stated that Dr. Glass has made every effort to take a live patient examination, but due to the pandemic, she 

has not been able to do so.  Dr. Gay asked if the petitioner had registered for the CRDTS examination.  Dr. 

Glass responded that the petitioner registered for the exam four times and it has been delayed each time.  

He explained that she has student loans and a work visa petition that is dependent upon her receiving 

licensure and staying in the States.  Dr. Gay asked if there was any further discussion by the Board.  Dr. 

Maron asked if the petitioner could take any other exam with live patients.  Dr. Glass responded that the 

petitioner has made every attempt and there are no live patient exams available because of the pandemic.  

With no further discussion, the Board voted unanimously in favor of the motion.   

 

The Board discussed the rule waiver petition from Dr. Mary Barron Stanley.   Dr. Bennett made a motion 

to grant a rule variance as Dr. Stanley has demonstrated evidence of a substantial hardship based on the 

special circumstances related to the cancellation of the CRDTS examination due to the COVID-19 

pandemic and a new date for the examination has not been rescheduled.  Additionally, the Board also finds 

that Dr. Stanley has provided adequate justification for the variance since she successfully passed the 

SRTA clinical examination, which involved a live patient.  The variance is granted with the condition that 

Dr. Stanley agrees to take and successfully negotiate CRDTS or another Board recognized exam once these 

exams are administered again.  Dr. Stiehl seconded and the Board voted unanimously in favor of the 

motion. 

 

The Board discussed the rule waiver petition from Dr. Peter J. Stanley.  Dr. Goggans made a motion to 

grant a rule variance as Dr. Stanley has demonstrated evidence of a substantial hardship based on the 

special circumstances related to the cancellation of the CRDTS examination due to the COVID-19 

pandemic and a new date for the examination has not been rescheduled.  Additionally, the Board also finds 

that Dr. Stanley has provided adequate justification for the variance since he successfully passed the SRTA 
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clinical examination, which involved a live patient.  The variance is granted with the condition that Dr. 

Stanley agrees to take and successfully negotiate CRDTS or another Board recognized exam once these 

exams are administered again.  Dr. Stiehl seconded and the Board voted unanimously in favor of the 

motion. 

 

The Board discussed the rule waiver petition from Yasaman Yasini.  The Board recommended tabling this 

matter for further discussion in Executive Session. 

 

The Board discussed the rule waiver petition from Dr. Yonatan Polack.  Dr. Maron made a motion to grant 

a rule variance as Dr. Polack has demonstrated evidence of a substantial hardship based on the special 

circumstances related to the cancellation of the CRDTS examination due to the COVID-19 pandemic and a 

new date for the examination has not been rescheduled.  Additionally, the Board also finds that Dr. Polack 

has provided adequate justification for the variance since he successfully passed the passed the clinical 

examination administered by CDCA, which involved a live patient.  The variance is granted with the 

condition that Dr. Polack agrees to take and successfully negotiate CRDTS or another Board recognized 

exam once these exams are administered again.  Dr. Bennett seconded and the Board voted unanimously in 

favor of the motion. 

 

Correspondences from Dr. Jeffrey Westra 

The Board considered this appearance request from Dr. Westra regarding his rule petition that was denied 

by the Board previously.  After further discussion, the Board directed staff to respond to Dr. Westra by 

suggesting he submit a rule variance petition for the Board to consider at its September meeting.   

 

Correspondence from Dr. Kelsey Gass 

The Board considered this appearance request from Dr. Gass regarding her rule petition that was denied by 

the Board previously.  Dr. Gass, who was on the conference call, stated that she passed WREB in 2015, 

which involved a live patient.  Dr. Gass added that she would be willing to take the CRDTS exam once 

available.  Dr. Gass was advised by the Board to resubmit a rule variance request for the Board to consider 

at its September meeting. 

 

Correspondence from Dr. Timothy W. Howarth 

The Board considered this appearance request from Dr. Howarth regarding his rule petition that was denied 

by the Board previously.  Ms. Emm noted that Dr. Howarth petitioned for a variance of the practice 

requirement in Rule 150-7-.04.  After further discussion, the Board directed staff to respond by scheduling 

Dr. Howarth for the next available appearance.   

 

Correspondence from Tiffany Lewis, Dental Arts of Dalton 

The Board considered this correspondence regarding patient examinations.  In Ms. Lewis’ correspondence 

she states that Rule 150-5-.03(5)(b)(2) states, “A patient must be examined by the authorizing dentist at a 

minimum of twelve-month intervals”.  She asks, in light of the current pandemic, if the Board has discussed 

modifying this rule to an eighteen month interval.  In response, the Board directed staff to respond by 

stating that O.C.G.A. § 43-11-74(g)(2)(B) requires a patient to be examined by the authorizing licensed 

dentist at a minimum of 12 month intervals.   

 

Correspondence from Dr. Carla Nunez 

The Board considered this correspondence from Dr. Nunez requesting the Board accept her ADEX results.   

Dr. Gay stated this individual has graduated from dental school and passed a clinical examination.  Dr. 

Bennett stated this situation is different from the others where this person is in school five days a week in 

an orthodontic residency.  He stated she is asking for a dental license to be able to moonlight on the 

weekends, which is a different scenario from his standpoint.  Dr. Maron agreed with Dr. Bennett.  He 

stated this is not the same type of issue where this person is limited from practicing.  He stated this person 
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is a resident, who should be focusing on her residency.  The Board directed staff to inform Dr. Nunez that 

her request will not be accepted.  

 

Correspondence from Kendra McKune, GDHA   

The Board considered this correspondence regarding teledentistry.  In her correspondence, Ms. McKune 

requests the Board amend Rule 150-5-.03 Supervision of Dental Hygienists to authorize supervising 

dentists and their dental hygienists to send and receive secure electronic records and data.  Dr. Gay stated 

the Board will take this as information and will address at a future meeting. 

 

Ms. Suzanne Newkirk, who was on the conference call, asked if the Board has the authority to write rules 

that would allow a supervising dentist and dental hygienist working in safety net settings to send and 

receive this type of information using the teledentistry platform.  Ms. Emm responded that the Board 

would need to research the matter further before it can issue a response.   

   

Correspondence from Christopher Badgley, ADSO  

The Board viewed this correspondence for informational purposes only. 

 

General – Dr. Tracy Gay 

No report. 

 

Executive Director’s Report – Mr. Eric Lacefield  

Application references:  Mr. Lacefield stated this topic came up with the Credentials Committee in 

reviewing applications.  He stated the application infers that the reference cannot be connected with any 

dental college the applicant attended.  Mr. Scheinfeld added that the committee reviews numerous 

applications that include a reference from someone the applicant may have attended dental school with.  

He stated that he understood the logic, but it did not make sense to not accept this type of reference as he 

believes most of the board communicates with individuals he/she attended dental school with.  With no 

further discussion, Mr. Scheinfeld made a motion to direct staff to amend the credentials application 

removing the statement restricting references cannot be connected with any dental college the applicant 

attended.  Dr. Stiehl seconded and the Board voted unanimously in favor of the motion. 

 

Attorney General’s Report – Mr. Max Changus 

No report. 

 

Legal Services – Ms. Kimberly Emm 

Correspondence from Dr. Stanley Prince:  Ms. Emm discussed this correspondence received regarding 

reimbursement for PPE using code D1999 versus D9999 code.  Ms. Emm stated that she informed Dr. 

Prince that the Board does not deal with insurance coding and this is a matter that he needed to work out 

with his insurance company.  The Board agreed that this was an appropriate response.   

 

Rule 150-11-.01 Specialties:  Ms. Emm stated that at the Board’s July meeting it received a request to add 

Oral Medicine, Orofacial Pain and Dental Anesthesiology to the list of specialties and tasked Ms. Emm 

with researching the matter.  Ms. Emm informed the Board that she has gathered information on the 

current recognized dental specialties for the Board to review.  The Board recommended tabling this matter 

until its September meeting due to time constraints.  

 

Correspondence from Dr. Anthony L. Henry:  Ms. Emm discussed this correspondence requesting 

consideration to have the temporary ability to use video communication for a dental exam for a small 

Medicaid practice.  Dr. Henry is requesting to be able to view x-rays and a video exam.  The Board 

recommended denying this request.   
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Dr. Richard Bennett made a motion and Dr. Brent Stiehl seconded and the Board voted to enter into 

Executive Session in accordance with O.C.G.A. § 43-1-19(h)(2), § 43-11-47(h) and § 43-1-2(k) to 

deliberate and receive information on applications, investigative reports, and the Assistant Attorney 

General’s report.  Voting in favor of the motion were those present who included Ms. Becky Bynum, Dr. 

Richard Bennett, Dr. Tracy Gay, Dr. Greg Goggans, Dr. Glenn Maron, Dr. Ami Patel, Mr. Mark 

Scheinfeld, and Dr. Brent Stiehl. 

 

Executive Session 

 

Appearance 

• C.W.W. 

 

Licensure Overview Committee Appointments/Discussion Cases 

• J.J.J. 

• W.F.M. 

• D.A.C. 

• D.B. 

• N.J.C. 

• T.A.B. 

• A.G.C. 

 

Applications 

• S.M.S. 

• N.J.P. 

• D.W.C. 

• D.J.F. 

• A.T.L. 

• D.G.Q. 

• K.A.P. 

• L.J.S. 

• T.M.C. 

• B.F.M. 

• L.G.G.S. 

• M.C.A. 

• R.G.W. 

• M.B.Y. 

• M.F.N. 

• C.E.J. 

• C.M.W. 

• J.B.I. 

• C.C.C. 

• B.W.K. 

• F.T. 

• M.A.B. 

 

Investigative Committee Report – Dr. Richard Bennett 

Report presented: 

 

• DENT200076 
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• DENT200077 

• DENT200081 

• DENT200094 

• DENT200110 

• DENT200124 

• DENT200125 

• DENT200136 

• DENT200212 

• DENT190066 

• S.A.N. 

 

Executive Director’s Report – Mr. Eric Lacefield 

No report. 

 

Attorney General’s Report – Mr. Max Changus 

• Pending litigation 

• C.A.M. 

 

Mr. Changus presented the following consent order for acceptance: 

• S.L.K. 

 

Legal Services – Ms. Kimberly Emm 

• E.T.L. 

 

No votes were taken in Executive Session.  Dr. Gay declared the meeting back in Open Session. 

 

Open Session 

 

Dr. Bennett made a motion to approve all recommendations based on deliberations made in Executive 

Session: 

 

Appearance 

• C.W.W.  Dental Reinstatement Applicant  Approved application   

 

Licensure Overview Committee Appointments/Discussion Cases 

• J.J.J.   Request to terminate probation  Approved request 

• W.F.M.  Dental Licensee    Refer to the Department of Law 

• D.A.C.   Renewal Pending    Refer to the Department of Law 

• D.B.   Renewal Pending    Accept counterproposal 

• N.J.C.   Dental Hygiene Exam & Temporary   Refer to the Department of Law 

• T.A.B.   Dental Hygiene Credentials   Approved pending receipt of  

         additional information 

• A.G.C.   Renewal Pending    Approved for renewal 

 

 

Applications 

• S.M.S.   Dental Exam Applicant   Approved application 

• N.J.P.   Dental Exam Applicant   Approved application 

• D.W.C.  Dental Exam Applicant   Approved application 
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• D.J.F.   Dental Credentials Applicant   Approved application 

• A.T.L.   Moderate Enteral Conscious Sedation Approved application 

• D.G.Q.   Moderate Enteral Conscious Sedation Approved application 

• K.A.P.   Moderate Enteral Conscious Sedation Approved application 

• L.J.S.   Moderate Enteral Conscious Sedation Approved application 

• T.M.C.   Moderate Enteral Conscious Sedation Approved application 

• B.F.M.   Moderate Parenteral Conscious Sedation Approved for provisional 

• L.G.G.S.  Moderate Parenteral Conscious Sedation Approved for provisional 

• M.C.A.  Moderate Parenteral Conscious Sedation Approved for provisional 

• R.G.W.  Moderate Parenteral Conscious Sedation Approved for provisional 

• M.B.Y.  Moderate Parenteral Conscious Sedation Approved 60 day extension  

         request 

• M.F.N.   General Anesthesia Applicant   Approved for provisional 

• C.E.J.   General Anesthesia Applicant   Approved evaluation 

• C.M.W.  General Anesthesia Applicant   Approved evaluation 

• J.B.I.   General Anesthesia Applicant   Approved evaluation 

• C.C.C.   Dental Reinstatement Applicant  Refer to Legal Services 

• B.W.K.  Dental Reinstatement Applicant  Refer to Legal Services 

• F.T.   Dental Faculty Applicant   Schedule to meet with the Full  

         Board 

• M.A.B.  Dental Faculty Applicant   Schedule to meet with the Full  

         Board 

 

Investigative Committee Report – Dr. Richard Bennett 

Report presented: 

 

Complaint Number Allegations Recommendation 

DENT200076 Malpractice Report Close with Letter of Concern 

DENT200077 Malpractice Report Close with Letter of Concern 

DENT200081 Quality of care/substandard practice Close with No Action 

DENT200094 Quality of care/substandard practice Close with Letter of Concern 

DENT200110 Quality of care/substandard practice Close with No Action 

DENT200124 Quality of care/substandard practice Close with No Action 

DENT200125 Quality of care/substandard practice Close with Letter of Concern 

DENT200136 Quality of care/substandard practice Close with No Action 

DENT200212 Quality of care/substandard practice Cancel  (Withdrawn) 

DENT190066 Abandonment Close with No Action 

 

• S.A.N.   Proceed with action as directed by the Board 

 

Executive Director’s Report – Mr. Eric Lacefield 

No report. 

 

Attorney General’s Report – Mr. Max Changus 

• Pending litigation Update provided 

• C.A.M.  Close case with no action 

 

Mr. Changus presented the following consent order for acceptance: 

• S.L.K.   Public Consent Order accepted 
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Legal Services – Ms. Kimberly Emm 

• E.T.L.   Petition to modify consent order  Grant extension to obtain  

         required CE courses to  

         November 1, 2020/Deny other  

         request regarding modifications. 

 

Dr. Patel seconded and the Board voted unanimously in favor of the motion. 

 

Petitions for Rule Waiver or Variance 

Dr. Bennett made a motion to deny the rule waiver petition from Yasaman Yasini as there was no 

substantial hardship demonstrated.  Mr. Scheinfeld seconded and the Board voted unanimously in favor of 

the motion.  

 

With no further business, the Board meeting adjourned at 12:56 p.m.  

 

The next scheduled meeting of the Georgia Board of Dentistry will be held via conference call on Friday, 

September 11, 2020, at 10:00 a.m. at the Department of Community Health’s office located at 2 Peachtree 

Street, N.W., 6th Floor, Atlanta, GA 30303. 

 

Minutes recorded by Brandi Howell, Business Support Analyst I 

Minutes edited by Eric R. Lacefield, Executive Director 


